  ALA International Relations Round Table (IRRT) First Draft
Executive Board Minutes
2010 Midwinter Conference, Boston, MA
Sunday, January 17, 2010
Boston Convention Center – Room 165 

8:00-11:00 a.m.

Present 

IRRT Executive Board:

Sha Li Zhang, Chair

Judith Lin Hunt, Past Chair

Patricia Oyler, Chair-Elect

Joan Weeks, Member-at-Large

Eve Nyren, Member-at-Large

Win Shih, Secretary/Treasurer

Other Meeting Participants:

Michael Dowling and Delin Guerra, ALA International Relations Office

Keith Brown, Senior Financial Analyst, ALA Finance and Accounting

Loriene Roy, ALA Past President and Ad Hoc Committee on Presidential Citation Award

Beverly Lynch, Chair, ALA International Relations Committee

Larry Romans, ALA Executive Board Liaison 

Susan Schnuer, Past IRRT Councilor 
Donna McCool, Past Secretary/Treasurer

Jeannette Pierce, IRRT Emerging Leader Coordinator

John Hickok, IRRT Orientation Committee Chair

Evviva Weinraub, IRRT Membership Committee Chair

Elizabeth Cramer, International Visitors Center Committee Co-Chair

Carol R. Kem, IRRT Sister Libraries, Co-Chair

Johan Koren, International Relations Committee 

Molly Raphael, ALA 2011-2012 Presidency Candidate

Sara Kelly Johns, ALA 2011-2012 Presidency Candidate

Fagdeba Bakoyema, LITA International Relations Committee

Meaghan O’Connor, Guest

Brigitte Doellgast, Guest

Ying Zhang, Guest

1. Welcome and introductions (S. Zhang, IRRT Chair)

Sha Li Zhang welcomed those in attendance and introduced members of the Executive Board, as well as explained protocols for the meeting.  All attendees then introduced themselves.  John Hickok distributed California oranges to Executive Board members
2. Review of Agenda (S. Zhang, IRRT Chair) 

· Agenda changes: 

· Remove agenda item 18 Old Business: Publications – Branding

· Remove agenda item 19: Guidelines for the IRRT videos

· Add agenda item 19: International Librarians Reception registration fee increase

Motion: 

Joan moved the approval of the change.  Judith seconded.  The motion passed.

3. Approval of 2009 Annual Meeting Minutes (D. McCool / W. Shih)
A draft of the 2009 Chicago Annual Executive Board minutes was circulated earlier. 
Motion: 

Pat moved that the minutes be approved.  Joan seconded.  The motion passed.

4.  Chair’s Report (S. Zhang) 

IRRT Chair’s report at the 2010 ALA Midwinter Meeting

January 17, 2010

BCEC, Boston, MA

By Sha Li Zhang

Sha Li Zhang reported the following activities since July 2009: 

1. Completed most committee appointments, especially those with programs and events at the ALA 2010 Annual Conference in Washington, D.C.  Because it is a two-year cycle appointment, many new committee members were contacted and confirmed with their appointments.  All who filled out the online committee volunteer forms were appointed.  At All Committees’ meetings on Saturday, additional committee members were recruited by several committee chairs.  Sha Li will work with Joan Weeks and Delin Guerra to update the committee rosters on the IRRT web site.

2. All major IRRT programs and events are on track, e.g., Orientation/Mentoring, Pre-conference, Papers, Poster Session, Chair’s Program, Visitors’ Center, Reception, etc.  Additional programs are from Exchanges and Sister Libraries, and from Sustainable Interest Group. 

3. The roundtable is co-sponsoring a program at the 2010 ALA Annual Conference in Washington, D.C. by ACRL/IRC in name only.

4. Four conference calls were held with the Executive Committee members since July 2009 and continued working on action items.

5. Worked with co-chairs on the IRRT 60th Endowment Campaign to facilitate the fundraising.  Had a face-to-face meeting with co-chairs (Lea and Jordan) in Chapel Hill, NC and had several phone conversations.

6. Wrote the Chair’s messages on for International Leads in the September and December 2009 issues.

7. Attended the ALA Roundtables Coordinators meeting on Friday at the Midwinter Meeting in Boston.

8. The donor reception for the Endowment Campaign at the Midwinter Meeting was well attended with a small group of donors and international visitors.  

9. Attended the IRC meeting on Friday and gave an IRRT report at the meeting.

5.  Secretary / Treasurer Report (W. Shih)
· Both IRRT budget and Campaign Budget reports were distributed earlier to board members.  Win indicated that the beginning balance of IRRT budget for FY 2009-10 at September 2009 is 19.48% less than the same period last year.  

· Pat indicated that although our membership number is up, but our balance is down since international members do not have to pay membership fee.
· The group discussed when to move the $5,000 contribution to IRRT endowment fund.  There was a suggestion that we should not move it until this fund reaches $25,000.  However, there was a concern that if we are never able to reach that amount we will never be able to use the money.  There was also a question about the overhead cost associated with the collection and maintenance of the endowment fund.  After discussion, the group decided to discuss this issue with Jordan and Lea, co-chairs of the Endowment Campaign.
Motion: 

Joan moved the approval of the budget.  Judith seconded.  The motion passed.

6. International Relations Committee Chair Report (B. Lynch)

a. Beverly indicated that the IRC met on Friday afternoon and will meet again on Monday.  

· On Friday’s IRC meeting, members reviewed the following two policy issues (Beverly distribute the drafts to the group): 

· Resolution on Rebuilding Libraries and Archives Damaged or Destroyed by the Earthquake in Haiti: Beverley indicated that ALA will hold the donation for now.  When the situation in Haiti is stabilized, ALA will pass the donation to the right organization for the right cause.

· Librarianship and traditional Cultural Expressions: Frequently Asked Questions.  Beverley indicated that there is some concern about this ALA official document.  IRC will discuss this document in their Monday’s meeting.  She welcomes comments from this group.
Motion: 

Sha Li moved that IRRT supports the Haiti resolution and ask Marilyn H. McClaskey, IRRT’s ALA Councilor, to bring it to Council meeting.  Eve seconded.  The motion passed.

· ALA 2015 Strategic Plan: Beverly indicated that Michael has done a great job in coordinating this task.
· Annual Conference IRC program: Although IRC is not a program committee, Beverly reported that IRC is putting together a program at this year’s Annual conference.  The title of the program is “Library in a Time of War” with three invited speakers: Richard Hume Werking of US Naval Academy, Library Director and Professor of History; Sem Sutter of University of Chicago Libraries, Bibliographer for Germanic Literatures; Corine Wegner of U.S. Committee of the Blue Shield, President.   The program is on Saturday, June 26, from 4 pm to 5 pm.  She asked IRRT to be a sponsor of this program.  
Motion: 

Sha Li suggested that IRRT to be the cosponsor of IRC’s program at this year’s ALA Annual.  Pat moved the motion to be approved.  Judith seconded.  The motion passed.

7.  ALA International Relations Office Report (D. Guerra)

· Guadalajara International Book Fair: 126 ALA members, as well as Michael and Delin, attended this event in November 2009.  The number was less than the average 180 participants in the past. 

· Hong Kong Book Fair: 8 ALA members attended this event in July 2009.  Delin will soon seek feedback from them.

· 2010 Annual: Delin sent out 2,500 invitations to IRRT international members.  We also know that State Department will also bring in participants this year.

· ALA International Marketing plan: Michael and Delin are involved in this working group in developing a strategy to better connect with international members and to distribute publishing information.

· International Paper at Annual Conference: we have received 18 proposals and Delin will forward them to the Chair of International Paper Committee for review.

· International Poster session at Annual: Delin is not sure how many proposals have been received.

8. IRRT Councilor Report (M. McClaskey)

Marilyn was not able to attend the meeting.

9. ALA Executive Board Liaison Report (L. Roman)

· Larry went over the Board Talking Points for Midwinter 2010.

· Membership: ALA total membership as of November 2009 was 62,865, compared to 64,878 in November 2008.  The overall membership declined 2.7% in FY 2009.

· Registration 2010 Midwinter: As of January 8, 2010, advance registration for the 2010 Midwinter Meeting was 6,043, comparing to 6,903 at the same point for the 2009 Midwinter Meeting in Denver.  The Registration for 2010 annual conference is looking good.

· Budget: ALA went through budget cut last year, with elimination of 10 staff positions and two weeks of furlough.  The annual budget ended with a small profit.  This dire financial situation is expected to last for another two years.

· Advocacy: ALA President and Office for Library Advocacy are working hard to support libraries at state and local level.  The focus continues to be advocacy on library funding support.  Several states have successfully used the “Capwiz” software tool, provided by ALA, to get members and library supporters to quickly send messages to state legislators and governors.  Now 49 Chapters, including DC, have Capwiz sites provided by ALA (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/offices/cro/legislationandadvocacy/takeactionlibraries.cfm).  For 2010 Library Advocacy Day, ALA has set a goal of 2,500 participants.  

· Strategic planning: ALA Board will discuss the plan today.  Larry encouraged IRRT members to let him or Marilyn know any concern related to the international issues in the plan.

· Library Support Staff Certification (LSSC): the program will beginning on January 25, 2010.

· E participation: The Board continues to explore new ways for members to participate virtually.  At 2009 ALA Annual in Chicago, eleven programs were streamed by video and the cost was $30,000.  It is financial infeasible to stream all the programs at Annual.

· Spectrum Presidential Initiative: ALA hopes to raise half of the $1 million fund for the Spectrum scholarship from members.  The rest will come from vendors.

· Sha Li indicated that Susan Schuner is reviewing the draft new International Strategic plan and will provide Larry her input later.  Michael Dowling added that ALA will continue to accept the comments of the draft plan by February.  

10. Sixty for Sixty Campaign Report (L. Wells, J. Scepanski & Committee)
Jordan and Lea were not able to attend the meeting.

11. Emerging Leaders’ Project Report (J. Pierce)

· Sha Li thanked Jeannette for volunteering as the mentor and coordinator of this year’s Emerging Leaders (ELs) project.

· Jeannette reported that this year’s EL project is built on 2008’s Free Links Project in identifying links to free professional development opportunities websites (http://irrt.ala.org/wiki/index.php?title=IRRT_Free_Links_Project).  We had five ELs this year, including Lucas Mak from Michigan State sponsored by IRRT.  She went to lunch with this year’s ELs on Friday.  They then met them on Saturday to discuss this year’s project and the technology to be employed.  They will also work on developing: 

· a marketing strategy to promote this web portal; 
· a sustainable plan for maintaining the site; 
· a plan to contact foreign libraries for comment; and 

· an assessment plan of the project.   

· Jeannette also indicated that this year’s ELs will receive free tickets to attend IRRT Reception.  They will also give a report at the Board meeting at ALA Annual; conduct a presentation at IRRT Chair’s program and at the IRRT Orientation; and participate in the ALA Poster session.
12. Ad Hoc Committee on the ALA Presidential Citations for Innovation in International Librarianship (L. Roy)
· Loriene gave a brief history of this award.  Loriene and student, Vivi Hoang, developed a drafted guideline, which is distributed to Committee members, on process and procedure of selecting the winner of this award.  

· Judith asked if there is a limit of number of awardees each year and who can nominate the candidates.  Loriene indicated that it is up to the Executive Board.
· Loriene suggested the group get the award into ALA President’s schedule and budget.  
· The group further discussed various issues related to formalize the award process, including sustainability, leadership, award criteria, input from ALA president, relevancy to ALA strategic plan, selection process, group and individual award, definition of innovation, coordination with IRC and ALA President, publicity, deadline for application, funding for awardees to attend the reception.  

Motion: 

After discussion, Sha Li suggested that the Board establishes an Ad Hoc Committee to facilitate the informal nomination process in 2010 and work on a formal procedure and selection criteria for this award to be used for 2011.  Win moved the proposal for approval.  Judith seconded.  The motion passed. 
· Joan, Jeannette, Loriene, Vivi, and Susan volunteered to be members of the Ad Hoc Committee.  They will review Loriene’s drafted guidelines and develop a written procedure that can be used in next year’s process.  They will also work with ALA President in selecting winners of this year’s award.

· Donna suggested that we might need to translate the finalized written procedure to other languages.  

13. ALA 2015 Strategic Plan and International Activities (S. Schnuer)

· Susan reported that at Sha Li’s request she reviewed the draft of ALA’s 2015 Strategic Plan with focus on areas related to international librarianship.  She indicated that ALA has recognized the importance of international librarianship in its core mission.  She then discussed three areas (Building the profession, Member engagement, and Planning) that she identified for modification.  
· After discussion, Susan indicated she will incorporate comments from this group into her recommendation and submit it to International Relations Committee and IRRT Board.  Donna will also work with her in the final recommendation.

· Michael indicated that the final draft of the plan will be available by the end of March.

14. Meeting with ALA presidential candidates (M. Raphael and S.K. Johns)

· Molly Raphael –

· Molly thanked the Board for the opportunity to present her views.  She indicated that she has been involved in public library most of her life.  The three areas of her plant form are:

· Advocacy: libraries are essential for learning and for life.  

· Diversity: ALA should do more in this area.  We should increase recruitment and retention of a more diverse workforce.

· Defending core values, including intellectual freedom, privacy, and open access.

· Judith asked Molly her thoughts of ALA’s role in international librarianship.  Molly indicated that ALA has a good standing and is well respected in this area.  She had attended the Boston IFLA conference.  ALA should focus on intellectual freedom, core to ALA’s mission.  ALA responded quickly in the tragedy of Haiti earthquake and other natural disasters.  We should learn from and visit libraries at other countries and share our experience with them. 

· Pat asked what she will do to support foreign librarians to attend ALA conference and to participate in ALA activities.  Molly indicated that IRRT can help ALA Executive Board understand how we can expand in this area and see what opportunities and engagement are out there.

· Sha Li pointed out that at ALA Annual there are two IRRT major events: International Librarians orientation program and International Librarians’ Reception.  She asked Molly if she will attend these events if she is elected.  Molly indicated she definitely will participate in both programs.  She has been to the IRRT reception many times and will include it in her schedule.  She will use this event to send welcoming message to guests from abroad.  She also looks forward to representing ALA to any international conference.

· Sha Li further mentioned that Molly is a member of IRRT and has contributed to our Sixty for Sixty Endowment fund.

· Sara Kelly Johns –

· Sara indicated that she from Lake Placid, NY, a two-time site of the Winter Olympics with an international connection.  She is a school librarian and president of a public library trustee.  She also taught online courses for sixteen years.  She has been involved in statewide educational policy board and advocated on information literacy program.  She has served on ALA Council for three years.  She is elected as AASL (American Association of School Librarians) president and has worked with Joan to create an international virtual community for AASL.  Her initiatives include: 

· Advocacy for library value at a higher level.  She will create a task force to develop promotional materials for libraries if she is elected.

· Diversity: Create a toolkit to recruit diverse staff into the profession

· Judith asked Sara her thoughts of ALA’s role in international librarianship.  Sara indicated that she will promote more connection within ALA divisions with IRRT and streamline the appointment of ALA committees.

· Pat inquired what she will do to get more foreign librarians more involved in ALA activities.  Sara indicated that ALA should promote and market more to those potential members, as well as connect with IFLA groups.

· Sha Li asked Sara if she will attend the two IRRT major events at ALA Annual.  Sara indicated that she definitely will participate.  She pointed out that she was the keynote speaker at the first school librarian conference in Singapore.  She toured their new national library.  They told her how influential ALA is.  

15. New policy on ALA endowment fund (S. Zhang, IRRT Chair)

Keith Brown from ALA Finance and Accounting was invited to explain to the Board about ALA’s policy and procedure on setting up an ALA endowment fund.  According to Keith: 

· The minimum threshold for an endowment fund is $25,000, instead of $10,000 that this group originally thought.  

· The request has to be approved by the ALA Executive Board.  

· The fund will be part of the pool of ALA endowment fund.  In FY 2009, ALA endowment (i.e. long-term investment) funds amounted to about $28 million.

· ALA’s endowment funds are managed by Merrill Lynch.  With 0.77% advisory charge annually, they provide an excellent service with professional fund managers.

· Our campaign fund currently amounted to $9,951.

· IRRT should work closely with ALA Development Office for guidance in developing a plan to use the fund.  However, they only have 3 full-time staff and have to focus on other initiatives, including the Spectrum Scholarship campaign, first.  You should also coordinate with them on contacting donors.  They do not want the same donors being approached by various ALA groups.

· IRRT budget is subject to 10% overhead charge.  The endowment fund will lose 10% of its value annual if they stay in IRRT regular account.

16. ALA Budget Analysis and Review Committee (BARC) Updates (Patricia Hogan)

Patricia was not able to attend.
17. Nominations for the 2010 Election (J. Hunt) 

· As the Past Chair, Judith presented a slate of two vacant officer positions for 2010 election: 

· Chair elect: Eve Nyren

· Member at Large: Joan Weeks
Motion: 

Judith motioned the approval of the proposed slate of candidates for 2010 election.  Pat seconded.  The motion passed.
· Both Eve and Joan accepted the slate as the candidates for 2010 election.

18. Old Business 
· Student Chapter / International Courses / Faculty List (J. Hunt)
19. New Business

· Guidelines for the IRRT Notable Members (E. Weinraub)
· International Librarians Reception registration fee increase
· Joan indicated that due to the drop of sponsorship from vendors and no charge for international visitors we need to increase the ticket.  She proposed that we raise the registration fee from $35 to $40 online and from $35 to $45 onsite 

· After discussion, the group decided that there is a need to inform our members the reason for this increase.  
Motion: 

Joan motioned for the fee increase, starting in 2011.  Judith seconded.  The motion passed (Notes: the increased fees of $35 is in effect for the 2010 reception, SZ)

· Other

· Carol, co-chair of the Sister Libraries Committee, reported that a member of her committee is considering donating a small fund to the Sister Libraries Committee in their meeting yesterday.  Carol indicated to the donor the IRRT Endowment Fund.  

· Carol would like to get permission from the Board for the Sister Libraries Committee to seek outside donors to fund Sister Libraries projects.  

· After discussion, the Board agreed that Barbara and Paul will look into this potential with Barbara of State Department and report back to the group at Annual.
· Committee name change requests: both International Exchanges and Publications committees have requested to change the committee name.  After discussion, Sha Li indicated that she will consult Michael Dowling and By-Law, then discuss it at Board’s monthly phone conference.

· Invitation of committee chair to the Board’s monthly conference call.  Sha Li indicated that she will send out the meeting dates for the next few months to committee chairs.  The time of phone conference remains to be at 2 pm Eastern Standard Time.

20. IRRT Committee / Interest Group / Liaison Reports (Chairs)
· International Visitor Reception – Joan 
· Joan reported that she started looking for reception location in November 2009.  Her originally goal was to use the facility at Library of Congress.  However, the cost is too high.  She then looked into the following facilities: 

· The Historical Association of Washington , DC: it is next to the Convention Center.  They charge $9,000 with limit of 500 participants.  We need to let them know by the end of January.  

· Scharner (?)  Hall, about four blocks from Convention Center: $5000.  

· Smithsonian Museum of Natural History: $9,000

· Library School at Catholic University of America: It is four stops on Metro.  It will be a logistic issue.

· Delin indicated that the normal facility cost for IRRT Reception is around $2600.  

· After discussion, the group agreed to have Delin look into the cost of using the ball room of a conference hotel that can accommodate at least 500 attendees. 

· Judith reported the levels of sponsorship from vendors: 

· IRRT Champion: $4,000 to $6,000

· IRRT Partner: $3,000

· IRRT Sponsor: $2,000

· IRRT Contributor: $1,000

· The group also agreed that we need to identify and recruit a local member from ALA Annual host city in the Reception Committee and start the process of identifying Reception location early.   

Adjournment.

The Executive Board meeting adjourned at 12:15 p.m. 
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